Gunnison City Council Meeting and Public Hearing Minutes       
                
Wednesday, May 6, 2015, 7:00 p.m.    
Gunnison City Hall, 38 West Center
Gunnison, UT  84634                                                        
Present:   Mayor Bruce Blackham, City Councilmembers:  Robert Anderson, Blake Donaldson,  Thayne Carlisle, Brian Jensen and Melissa Judy,  Recorder Janell Braithwaite, Treasurer JoAnn Taylor, Chief Trent Halliday, Gary Keddington, UMCA Representatives Theida Wellman, LeighAnn Warnock and Jan Anderson and Citizen Owen Braithwaite 
Presiding:  Mayor Bruce Blackham
Invocation:  Councilmember Blake Donaldson
Public Comment
There were no citizens in attendance requesting public comment time.
Award of CMC Designation to Recorder Braithwaite ~ Utah Municipal Clerks Association
Theida Wellman from Layton City introduced herself along with LeighAnn Warnock from Ephraim City and Jan Anderson from Fairview City as representatives of the Utah Municipal Clerks Association and International Institute of Clerks.  She reported they were here tonight to recognize Recorder Braithwaite for her achievement in receiving her Certified Municipal Clerks designation.  She explained what it took to receive this recognition noting there are approximately 340 members of the UMCA throughout the state with only 95 of them having received this certification.  They awarded her with a plant and certificate and thanked the Council for their support of her and the organization.  

7:00-7:30 p.m. Public Hearing to Receive Public Comment Regarding a Proposed Vacation (Vacate) of Part of the River Bend Subdivision (generally identified as Phase 2 and 3) and Located in the vicinity of 500 South and 400 East Street, Application Submitted by John Mogle and Kasey Petersen

Councilmember Carlisle made the motion to open the Public Hearing in regards to the Vacation of the River Bend Subdivision.  Councilmember Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  
7:05 p.m. Public Hearing

Councilmember Jensen explained the vacation of these two phases had been proposed through Planning & Zoning at the end of last year at which time it was recommended to come  to the City Council to vacate with the recommendation that if the roads the city owned were allowed to be vacated  that the city receive an equal acreage of ground in exchange.  He reminded the Council the city had paid for the road when the taxes were delinquent.  The total acreage of the road equals 1.96 acres.  Mayor Blackham verified it was the obligation of the Council to approve or disapprove of this vacation, and  Councilmember Jensen agreed with this adding there were also different terms this could be approved upon. 
7:15 p.m. Supervisor Donald Childs and Jay Clayton with the Sanpete Messenger arrived 
Kasey Petersen addressed the Council reporting he and John Mogle had created this subdivision, submitted a master plan, the master plan was approved and they proceeded on.  They then submitted an engineering for Phase I and had a clerical error where the mylar got created for the master plan, and they signed off on it as well as the city.  This then got recorded, and that is why they are in the predicament they are.  He explained how they got a call from the city stating he and John needed to come in and sign some papers when the taxes were past due, and they did that, but they also took care of their obligation at the county also.  He wanted the city to keep in mind they had already donated land to the city when the River Walk 
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was put in and described the area of ground needed for the River Walk stating they signed over the ground the city needed at that time.  He was pretty sure that ground had more value than the $99 that was paid by the city to obtain the road in their subdivision.  He stated they would like the opportunity to continue to develop this ground.  He offered to pay the $99 for the road to take care of the damages caused to the city in hopes of clearing this up.  The history of the delinquent taxes was reviewed.  John stated this was the first real subdivision in the city; curb and gutter, and different phases.  He also agreed with Kasey that it was the incorrect mylar that was signed and recorded by him at the county, and stated it was his fault as well as the Mayor, Planning & Zoning people and everyone else that has a signature on that plat map.  John stated their plan is to just go in a little ways on Phase 2 and do a cul-de-sac with only five or six lots.  This would be on the south end of the subdivision.  They are also considering the possibility of having horse properties on the north end.  Kasey and John both reviewed the misconception of their subdivision being in the flood zone.  Councilmember Jensen noted the flood zone has nothing to do with the vacation of this subdivision, and didn’t even need to be brought up.  He did state there were a few two things that have to be met according to the state statute.  Mayor Blackham would like to do the best thing for the community, and discussed the issue of the road being owned by the city.  Mayor Blackham noted their recommendation from the Planning & Zoning was that there is value in the road, and it would be a good thing if the city had a little more green space on the River Walk to make it more inviting for the citizens.  He wanted to make sure the wisest use of this ground was made for the public.  Mayor Blackham questioned what the city’s obligation was as owner of the road.  Kasey brought up the 300’ of frontage they own on the outside road, and what was considered frontage and which way the houses would need to face, and what constitutes frontage of the house.  Kasey reviewed their request as he sees and interprets it:  the city recognizes they have already donated some ground to the city, they would pay the city back for the amount paid on the  back taxes for any financial costs the city has incurred plus interest.  The Council reviewed the requirements that must be met prior to approving the vacation.  Leigha Harris stated she lives in a house in Phase I, and would like to see the area developed and thought it would be nice to allow them to vacate this area and develop this with the larger horse properties based on them already donating property to the city.   Kasey proceeded to discuss the ground water in the area of the subdivision, and gave his opinion of the causes of the groundwater.  Mayor Blackham reported he is not really seeing any value of the subdivision the way it is right now.
7:45 p.m.  Carolyn Childs arrived

Councilmember Carlisle mentioned he liked the idea of horse properties developed in that area, and gave his thoughts of the value of horse properties.  Mayor Blackham felt the best development of the lots would be to redo the lots.  Kasey reported the access to the redeveloped lots would be on the stub road in front of his house.  Discussion ensued regarding the possible ways of developing the property.  Councilmember Jensen reviewed the list of the state statutory requirements that must be met.  It was noted Kasey and John had presented good cause for vacation of the partial subdivision, and the public interest would not be materially injured by the vacation.  He went on to say the legislative body may adopt an ordinance granting the petition to vacate some or all of the public street, right-of-way or easement  if the legislative body finds that:  good cause exists for the vacation; and neither the public interest nor any person will be materially injured by the vacation, and if the legislative body adopts an ordinance vacating some or all of a public street, right-of-way, or easement, the legislative body shall ensure that one or both of the following is recorded in the office of the recorder or of the county in which the land is located:  a plat reflecting the vacation; or an ordinance (amending or vacating the recorded plat).  Mayor Blackham reviewed the road again noting John and Kasey feel they have already donated to the city, but asked how Kasey and John felt about giving 1.96 acres of ground somewhere in exchange for the land equal to the road.  Kasey stated that they declined this.  The Council discussed the pros and cons of the ground as it is.  Mayor Blackham stated the city would need to recoup at minimum the amount spent on the road.  
Councilmember Andersen made the motion to close the public hearing.  Councilmember Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  

8:00 p.m. Public Hearing closed.
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Councilmember Jensen recommended the city take written public comment for 14 days and put it on the next agenda.  He would like to be sure to give the citizens the opportunity to voice their concerns.  The Council unanimously agreed with this.

7:30-8:00 p.m. Public Hearing to Receive Public Comment Regarding 2016 Tentative Budget
Councilmember Jensen made the motion to open the public hearing to receive public comment regarding the 2016 tentative budget.  Councilmember Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  
8:00 p.m. Public Hearing

Gary Keddington showed the tentative budget on the overhead projector and reviewed this line by line with those in attendance.  The revenues from taxes were reviewed.  Gary pointed out the he isn't sure what the exact property tax numbers are yet since the certified tax rate won't be finished for a few more weeks.  Gary pointed out the big increase in revenues from sales tax, and noted this reflects the sales of the entire state.  Gary then reviewed the potential new gas tax revenue that was added into the revenues.  This is under the new state tax where the gas tax is no longer under a fixed amount,  but will be about 12.5% and as the price goes up the revenue will go up.  It was noted this amount must be used on roads.  He noted the sales tax change as well as 0.25% sales tax that was an option for the city to put on the ballot, and must be used for transportation if adopted.  He explained the transfers in water usage that is due to the change the State Auditor made in the utilities requiring other departments to bill for their usage.  The Police budget was reviewed noting the payment for the new cars as well as the additional insurance.  Gary reminded the Council the Fire Dept. had requested an increase in their budget of $5,272 in their overall budget.  The city's portion of that would be approximately 47% which would be an increase of .30 cents per household and would need to be added into the budget if approved.  The Council agreed to do this, and will need to be adopted by a Resolution at the next meeting.  Gary also reported the landfill fees proposed a possible .50 cents increase that may occur in the future.  He recommended this be passed on to the citizens if this happens.  The parks and cemetery budget increase has to do with recalculating the intercity charge of the water fees as well as a $1,000 capital outlay increase.  Gary reported he had reallocated Pancho's hours to more accurately reflect the departments he works in.  The Gunnison Fairgrounds (formally known as Equestrian Park) also had some capital outlay put into that budget.  Mayor Blackham reminded the Council of the sea crate they would be needing once the water project is completed at which time Gary noted they are planning on funding this through the grant.  Supervisor Childs voiced her concerns regarding the cut in the library budget, and noted she would need to make a change to her budget to bring it back up to where it should be so the library does not lose its state certification.  The Swimming Pool budget showed a $62,000 profit which includes an increase of $18,000 from participants (lessons, swimming, other activities).  There was no transfer from the water fund needed for this budget year.  The capital outlay planned in was reviewed.  The Fire Dept. budget was the same as the budget presented in the Gunnison Valley Summit meeting previously.  The BMX budget was reviewed.  The budget numbers came from the expenditure numbers spent last year.  The Building Authority budget was reviewed noting it is mainly rent and bond payments out.  Gary did mention the proposed wage increase for the City Hall cleaning services.  The Pressurized Irrigation budget was itemized noting the money put into the equipment, supplies and maintenance for new valves.  The transfer from the Water/Sewer Dept. was increased to allow for this.  The Water Dept. was then reviewed including the new water project.  The projected revenues were discussed noting the meters really need to be read to get a more accurate projection of usage and revenues.  Supervisor Childs reported the progress of the water project, and what lines still need to be replaced.  It was determined to have Supervisor Childs start reading the meters again.  The financing proceeds for the water project were reviewed as well as the transfer to the General Fund to make it balance.  The expenditures were noted including the extra costs that will be incurred for the additional pumps and wells, and the new bond payments were reviewed.  Gary reminded the Council of the sewer account that needs to be paid back for the money borrowed for the water project, and recommended something be budgeted in to pay that back.  Councilmember Jensen recommended the city pay $13,000 per year.  Gary reviewed the cash flow information he had put together pertaining to the water department.  He then  reported the storm drain 
-4-
budget looks good with the revenues covering the expenditures for the bond payment with a little excess for capital outlay.
Lori Nay addressed the Council regarding the Main Street fee.  Treasurer Taylor stated the fee is set aside in its own account to pay for the bond payment as well as maintenance of Main Street.  The lights on Main Street were brought up noting some of them were out.  The Council questioned if the city still had a contract with Rocky Mountain Power.  This will be researched further.  Lori reported she was working on a grant to work on the Legacy Wall at the plaza, and requested the city approve the  matching funds that would be required.   She then moved to the trees by the Rocky Mountain Power station noting that four of them were gone.  She reminded the Council of the history of the acquisition of those trees through a grant from RMP.  She felt the soil was not good enough, and would need to have a better soil put in if the trees were replaced.  She noted if the city got with Don Watts at RMP they would be able to donate four trees to replace the ones that are gone.  Councilmember Judy will follow through with this.  Lori presented copies of Legacy Wall plans depicting the ideas of finishing the Legacy Wall.  The tile wall proposed would depict the history of the valley.  Lori stated they would need at least $10,000 for the artists to be engaged with this project.  She reported the volunteer value while noting Richard Dyreng would be helping with the artistry of Mt. Musinia combining this with the other artists,  local students and adults helping with the glazing.  She reported Home Depot has been pretty open with the idea of donating the tiles for the project which would be about a $2,000 value, and is also hoping to get another $2,000 grant from WalMart.  She estimated the contracted labor for prepping at $1,000 with another $500 being added for unexpected expenses.  The plan is to get that far by July 1st with a committee being put together at that point with the plans being brought before the Council for approval.  She welcomed anyone who would like to be involved with this committee to let her know.  She reported she is writing a grant for the Utah Arts Council, and will know by July 1st if the grant is awarded, and is requesting the city match the $2,000.  She summarized the design process of the Legacy Wall.  She would like to emphasize the idea of “coming home to Gunnison”.  She noted  Monte Bona had reported the Jewish descendents thought they would have their memorial put in by the end of the summer at the plaza.  Lori noted she has already spent $1,800 on fees and everything else so far.  She summarized the donations she will receive from the schools including the kiln work and help from the students.  She explained to the Council the grants through the Arts Council have to go through the city since this is city property, and she will bring in the paperwork for the proper signatures.   Mayor Blackham thanked Lori for all of her hard work.  

Councilmember Judy made the motion to close the public hearing.  Councilmember Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  

9:17 p.m. Public Hearing closed.   
Proposed Approval of Resolution 2015-3, 2016 Tentative Budget

Councilmember Carlisle made the motion to adopt Resolution 2015-3, 2016 Tentative Budget.  Councilmember Andersen seconded the motion.   The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

9:20 p.m. Gary Keddington gone

Treasurer Taylor stated she had check with Supervisor Childs regarding the contract with RMP on the street lights.  He noted there was a contract with the old lights, but one was never set up on the new lights.  Mayor Blackham stated he would check with Don Watts at RMP about getting some labor donated to get these fixed.  Councilmember Carlisle noted the lights have been on all night, and would like the timers checked and/or adjusted to turn off during the night.  As the discussion continued, it was apparent some were talking about the street lights, and some the lights in the ground.  Both will be checked.
Discuss Possible Sidewalk Placement at 500 South

Mayor Blackham reported he had spoken with Kim Pickett, Chairman of the So. Sanpete School Board, and suggested they sit down with the city representatives to see if they don't have access to any money, 
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grants or anything else to do a sidewalk or even a River Walk continuation on 500 South on the south side of the road.  The large volume of traffic on that road was noted.  Councilmember Carlisle reported the first grant he had looked into would not cover this location since the sidewalk would need to be adjacent to a state highway.  He stated he is still waiting for the Safe To School Grant to come open, and will apply for that when it does.  Mayor Blackham recommended the city send a letter to the School Board inviting them to the next meeting, and see what information they have.  Councilmember Donaldson reported the water project would soon be out on 500 South working on the meters and lines in that area.
Discuss and Proposed Approval of Increased Expenditure for Fire Department Budget ~ Councilmember Carlisle

Councilmember Carlisle noted this had been covered in the tentative budget.  Recorder Braithwaite reported a resolution for this .30 cent per household would need to be written and approved at the next meeting  
Discuss Proposed Purchase of Equipment to Exercise Water Valves with Proposed Approval ~ Councilmember Donaldson

Councilmember Donaldson reminded the Council of their conversation during the Gunnison Valley Summit Meeting on April 22nd with the other cities of the valley.  He explained why he thought the city should buy one on their own rather than share with the other communities.  Supervisor Childs noted he still had money in his equipment, supplies and maintenance budget, and had approximately 800 valves that need to be exercised. 

Councilmember Donaldson made the motion to approve the purchase of the valve exerciser for $3,700.  Councilmember Andersen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

Proposed Approval of Expenditure for B&C Roads ~ Councilmember Carlisle 

Councilmember Carlisle reviewed the two bids he had received for the projects requested, and noted the lowest bid was through JCI Construction.  He noted the bid from Staker Parsons had a fuel fee built in that would increase the cost if the fuel prices were to go up.  He reported the roads in question will not be affected by the water project at this point, and he felt these areas were in a stage of critical need at this time.  It was determined to accept the bid from JCI for Center Street, but to hold off on the bid for the one block located south of Bulldog Boulevard.  Supervisor Childs reported he had talked with a representative at Staker Parsons about helping with the costs of repairing this road since they utilize it heavily with their semi's.  He couldn't see they discounted it much, and the bid was $78,000 for the one block.  He noted the water that is constantly hitting the road plus the heavy trucks are deteriorating the road.  He recommended the city just have a good gravel based road there.  Discussion ensued regarding this possibility, with the Council unanimously agreeing with this.  The Council also discussed putting weight restrictions on the road to see if that would help.  The discussion turned to the proposed ordinance regarding large vehicles parking and travelling on the city streets, and the weight limits that should be allowed and what streets should be affected.  Chief Halliday stated there was still a lot of work that needed to be done on the ordinance so as not to create more problems for the city.  He wanted to be sure the ordinance is worded so that it is an enforceable ordinance.  Chief Halliday gave examples of those problems they have encountered so far with the current ordinance.  Councilmember Jensen reminded the Council they had to allow for the delivering of commodities, and wanted to be sure if the access to the egress of the property was hardened that it did not affect the water drainage.  Chief Halliday reviewed the ordinance Salina City has in place.  Discussion ensued regarding the block south of Bulldog Boulevard, and the possible solutions.
Councilmember Andersen made the motion to approve the bid from JCI Construction for Center Street, items 2, 3 and 4.  The total of this project will be $47,576.50.  Councilmember Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.
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Proposed Approval of Ordinance 2015-4, Amending City Code 6-2-2.2 On-Street Parking of Large Vehicles Prohibited - Exceptions

This will be tabled to a future meeting.
Water:  Supervisor Childs reported the well drillers had hit rock at 398' while drilling the well.  He noted they are now going to perforate it and drill it down.  They are planning on going down to 450', and will have to work through it.  Supervisor Childs thought that is why they stopped drilling at 360' when they drilled the Bartholomew Well years ago.
Proposed Approval of Donation to Miss Gunnison Valley Pageant

The Council reviewed their budget for donations, and determined to approve a $400 donation.

Councilmember Donaldson made the motion to approve a $400 donation to the Miss Gunnison Valley Pageant.  Councilmember Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

Proposed Approval of Part-time Pool Lifeguards and Swimming Instructors ~ Councilmember Judy

Councilmember Judy proposed the names of Whitney Andreason, BrieAnn Peterson and  Cassidee Shepherd.  She noted two of them are WSI certified, and would be able to help with swimming lessons. She also noted the busy schedule planned at the pool for the next week with many of the school classes coming in. She noted Cassidee and Whitney will be temporary help only.  Councilmember Judy reported they would be more than happy to hire more Gunnison Valley residents if there were any certified ones applying.  
Councilmember Judy made the motion to approve Whitney Andreason, BrieAnn Peterson and Cassidee Shepherd as part-time lifeguards.  Councilmember Jensen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

Future Items

Beautification:  Councilmember Judy noted she would like to put out the tables and chairs at the plaza for people to sit on.  The Council agreed to do this.  Councilmember Judy will get with Supervisor Reber to get these put out, and discuss a possible way of securing them.  She also reported the hanging flower baskets would be planted next Wednesday and Thursday mornings at 8:00 a.m. if anyone would like to help plant these at the nursery.

Dairy Days:  Councilmember Donaldson noted Chief Halliday and Supervisor Reber are over Dairy Days this year, and would like the city, in lieu of a cash donation, to donate employee time in support of the event.  The Council unanimously agreed with this, and signed the letter needed stating so.
Proposed Approval of City Council Minutes for Wednesday, April 8, 2015, Open and Closed Sessions 

Council Member Carlisle made the motion to approve the City Council Minutes for Wednesday, April 8, 2015, Open and Closed Sessions.  Council Member Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  
Proposed Approval of Bills and Adjustments

Council Member Judy made the motion to approve the bills and adjustments as presented.  Council Member Andersen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  Council Member Jensen abstained from the vote.
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P&Z:  Councilmember Jensen brought up his concerns regarding the process of zoning applications and building permits, and the problems he is seeing with the county approving the building making sure it is safe and has met the county's requirements, but coming back to find out the city's requirements have not all been met.  He questioned how the city could get back to having a CO (Certificate of Occupancy) stating not only did they meet the county building code, but it also met the stipulations of the city code.  He would like to see it come back to the city once the county building inspector has given their approval, for the certificate of occupancy to be issued by the city before the county gives their final approval.  Mayor Blackham recommended a letter be written as a formal request noting the procedure that has to be followed.  Councilmember Jensen would like Zoning Administrator Taylor and Recorder Braithwaite help him draft a letter to the Commissioners to get this straightened up.  Recorder Braithwaite also suggested Councilmember Jensen talk with Bruce Parker, LUHO, to make sure all of the city requirements are met on the proposed subdivision vacation.
Pool:  Councilmember Judy reminded the Council of their meeting with Centerfield City regarding the pool budget.  This is scheduled to be at 6:00 p.m. on May 20th.  Recorder Braithwaite will coordinate with Centerfield City.

Closed Session
Council Member Jensen made the motion to adjourn into a Closed Session pursuant to the Provisions of Section 52-4-5(1) of the Open Meeting Law for the purpose of (a) discussion of the character, professional competence, or physical or mental health of an individual and (c) strategy sessions to discuss pending or reasonably imminent litigation; and (d) strategy sessions to discuss the purchase, exchange, or lease of real property, including any form of a water right or water shares, if the public discussion of the transaction would: (i) disclose the appraisal or estimated value of the property under consideration; or (ii) prevent the public body from completing the transaction on the best possible terms.  Council Member Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  
10:10 p.m.  Closed Session.  Recorder Braithwaite and Jay Clayton left.
10:45 p.m. Adjourn
___________________________________                                                                                                     
Janell Braithwaite, City Recorder
___________________________________

Bruce A. Blackham, Mayor
___________________________________

Approval Date
